

Statutory guidance to the governing bodies of maintained schools in Wales regarding the duty to hold meetings with parents



# Guidance

Guidance document no: 207/2016 Date of issue: September 2016

Replaces guidance document no: 104/2013

# Statutory guidance to the governing bodies of maintained schools in Wales regarding the duty to hold meetings with parents

#### **Audience**

Governing bodies of all maintained schools in Wales, and parents of learners attending those schools.

#### Overview

The subject matter of this guidance relates to a governing body's duty to hold parents' meetings under section 94 of the School Standards and Organisation (Wales) Act 2013.

### **Action required**

Governing bodies are required by law to have regard to this procedure.

#### **Further information**

Enquiries about this document should be directed to: School Governance and Organisation Branch Schools Effectiveness Division The Education Directorate Welsh Government Cathavs Park Cardiff CF10 3NQ

Tel: 029 2082 6051 Fax: 029 2082 6109

e-mail: SMED2@wales.gsi.gov.uk

#### **Additional copies**

This document can be accessed from the Welsh Government's website at www.gov.wales/educationandskills

#### **Related documents**

School Standards and Organisation (Wales) Act 2013 www.legislation.gov.uk/anaw/2013/1/contents/enacted

# **Contents**

Int	roduction	2
1.	Statutory requirements	5
2.	The petitioning process	9
3.	Notice and conduct of meetings	13
	Informing parents about their rights to petition a meeting using ction 94	17
An	nex A: A guide to the petitioning process	18
An bo	nex B: Your right to request a meeting with the school's governing	19

## Introduction

- i. This statutory guidance is issued by the Welsh Ministers under section 94(13) of the School Standards and Organisation (Wales) Act 2013 ("the Act") after consulting a 10% sample of the governing bodies of maintained schools in Wales and such persons as appeared to them to be appropriate. The guidance will come into force on 4<sup>th</sup> May 2013.
- ii. The guidance deals with the new arrangements under section 94 of the Act which enable parents to request up to 3 meetings in a school year with their children's school governing body. These new arrangements replace the previous legislative requirement that a governing body must hold an annual parents meeting, unless the governing body was exempt from holding such annual meetings due to the provisions of the Annual Parents' Meeting (Exemptions) (Wales) Regulations 2005.
- iii. These new arrangements came about as a result of evidence that, for the majority of schools, the annual parents' meeting with the school's governing body was poorly supported by parents, with members of the governing body often outnumbering the parents in attendance. It was believed that there was no point in continuing to insist that governing bodies held annual parents' meetings, as in many cases such annual meetings were clearly not well attended by parents.
- iv. However, the Welsh Government wished to ensure that parents were able to engage with governing bodies on issues that matter to them. The new arrangements mean that instead of a governing body having to hold an annual parents' meeting, parents have the right to request a meeting with a governing body on issues which concern them. This parental right may be exercised on up to 3 times in any school year, provided that the purpose of the meetings is to discuss issues which relate to the school, not individual pupil progress and achievement or grievances against a member of staff or the governing body. It is expected that school governing bodies will ensure that parents are made aware of their rights to petition a meeting using section 94 of the Act, as explained in Section 4 of this guidance.
- v. The new arrangements do not alter or remove any other legislative requirements for governing bodies to hold or arrange other meetings required by law. Such as the requirement for governing bodies to arrange a meeting between parents and inspectors prior to the commencement of a school inspection. Similarly, the new arrangements do not change the requirements for governing bodies and schools to supply parents with information about their children's progress. For example, governing bodies will still have to produce an annual report for parents, and head teachers will still have an obligation to provide information on individual pupils' achievements.

vi. Finally, while the new arrangements mean that there is no longer a requirement for governing bodies to hold annual parents' meetings, there is nothing to stop governing bodies from continuing to hold these meetings should they so wish. Similarly, governing bodies may continue to call parents' meetings whenever they believe that an issue which affects the school needs to be discussed. This would be preferable to waiting to see if parents organise a petition for a meeting on the issue.

## Purpose and status of the guidance

- vii. This guidance is provided to the governing bodies of all maintained schools in Wales as statutory guidance to which all such governing bodies must have regard when exercising their functions under section 94 of the Act. Departures from this guidance could give rise to legal challenge and a court, in reviewing any departure from the guidance, will scrutinise the reasons for the departure to ensure there is sufficiently convincing justification in the circumstances. It is good practice to ensure any such reasons are appropriately evidenced.
- viii. In addition to the provision of statutory guidance to governing bodies, this guidance also serves to inform the parents of all pupils registered at a school in Wales of how the right to petition a meeting with the governing body of their child's school will operate. However, such information for parents is a policy view from the Welsh Government. It is not legal advice and is not a substitute for parents seeking independent legal advice.

#### **Presentation**

- ix. Throughout the guidance, the School Standards and Organisation (Wales) Act 2013 is referred to as "the Act". Where there are references to other pieces of legislation, the relevant Act or Regulations is clearly indicated.
- x. Section 94 of the Act provides the legal framework which places a duty on the governing body of all maintained schools in Wales to hold meetings following a petition by parents. This guidance provides the principles of how that duty should be applied in practice.
- xi. This guidance also provides context and positive practice guidance to governing bodies in undertaking their functions under section 94. It also explains such matters as:
  - how parents can go about petitioning for a meeting with a school's governing body;
  - the issues which can fall within the scope of such a meeting; and
  - what parents can expect to happen by way of formal notice of a meeting, once a qualifying petition has been lodged with the governing body.

## Terms used in this guidance

- xiii. The term 'pupil' has the meaning given to it in section 3 of the Education Act 1996. This term means a person who is being provided with education at a school, but does not include a person-
  - who has attained the age of 19 and who is being provided with further education; or
  - over compulsory school age for whom part-time education suitable for persons of that age is being provided.
- xiv. There are references throughout this guidance to the term "parent". The meaning of "parent" in this guidance is the same as that of section 576 of the Education Act 1996, which defines parents as including:
  - all natural parents whether married or not;
  - any person who has parental responsibility for a child although not a natural parent; and
  - any person who has care of a child who is not a person with parental responsibility or a natural parent.

xv. Advice on how to apply section 576 when deciding who is a parent is included in the National Assembly for Wales Circular 12/2007. Copies are available on the Welsh Government website at:

http://wales.gov.uk/topics/educationandskills/publications/circulars/parents-parental-responsibility?lang=en

xvi. It is expected for the purposes of this guidance that governing bodies are familiar with this advice, and are able to assess whether a person is a parent of a pupil registered with their school when they receive the petition from parents requesting a meeting.

xvii. The term "school day" is defined by section 579(1) of the Education Act 1996 to mean any day at the school which there is a school session. In practice this means a day on which a teacher who is employed full-time at the school must be available to teach and perform other duties. It does not include days when such a teacher may only be required to perform other duties. Therefore "school day" does not include weekends, bank/public holidays, school holidays and in service training days (INSET days).

# 1. Statutory requirements

- 1.1 This section provides a guide to the four statutory requirements which governing bodies must be satisfied have been complied with before a meeting is required to take place under section 94 of the Act. All of the sections of this guidance should be considered in the light of these requirements.
- 1.2 It is believed that a governing body will not need to convene a meeting in order to first assess whether the statutory requirements have been met. This task could be delegated to a selected governor or governors.

# I. The petition to call for the meeting must contain the signatures of the required minimum number of parents of registered pupils

- 1.3 Section 94(2) & (3) of the Act provides that for all schools the required minimum number of parents of registered pupils at the school must sign the petition. The required minimum number is whichever is the lower of the parents of 10% of registered pupils or the parents of 30 registered pupils. This means that parental "threshold" numbers are calculated by reference to the number of registered pupils. For example, both parents may sign the petition, but they have only one child at the school. In this case both signatures will only count as one "registered pupil" towards the threshold figures of 10% or 30. By contrast, one parent may sign the petition, but he or she has three children at the school. This means that the signature of that parent will count as three "registered pupils" towards the required threshold figures.
- 1.4. In the case of schools with more than 300 pupils, the requirement to have the signatures of parents of 30 registered pupils will be easier for parents to achieve.
- 1.5 The provisions of section 94 apply to all maintained schools in Wales on a school-wide basis only. They are not to be applied to groups of schools which have formed themselves into federations.
- 1.6 Section 94(4) of the Act goes on to provide that, for the purpose of calculating whether the required number of signatures have been collected, the number of registered pupils is calculated as at the date that the petition is received. It is expected that the number of registered pupils on a school's roll will be accessible to parents via the school office.

# II. The meeting must be for the purpose of discussing matters relating to the school

1.7 Section 94(5) of the Act provides that the meeting requested must be for the purpose of discussing a matter which relates to the *school*; parents and governing bodies must always be content that the purpose of a meeting satisfies this requirement. A meeting must not be viewed as an alternative

route to make a personal complaint about the treatment or behaviour of an individual pupil, or to raise a grievance against a specific member of school staff or the governing body.

- 1.8 Issues of a personal or individual nature relating to a specific child or member of staff must neither be the subject of, nor discussed in detail at, a meeting. The detail of such matters must be viewed as being confidential, and not suitable for open discussion. This means that staff disciplinary or grievance issues cannot be discussed in any detail at a meeting. Similarly, issues relating to the behaviour and discipline of individual pupils must not be discussed.
- 1.9 This does not mean necessarily that all issues which arise as a result of a complaint or a disciplinary procedure being followed cannot be discussed at a parents' meeting. Such matters may be discussed at a parents' meeting if it can be shown that the school is being affected and that the specific confidential issues need not be discussed. For example, if a member or members of staff are suspended as part of a disciplinary process and these suspensions result in supply teachers being employed for a long period of time, parents may perceive this to be causing disruption to the pupils' learning. Under such circumstances the *wider* implications and effects of the staff member(s) suspension for the pupils and the school may be discussed. However, as explained in paragraph 1.7 above, this does not mean that the staff disciplinary or grievance issue itself can be discussed.
- 1.10 Also, it is not necessary that the issues being discussed affect the whole school. For example, where a school has mixed-age classes for only two school years, the parents of pupils in those two years can petition for a meeting to discuss perceived problems with their children's learning, even though the pupils of only two school years are affected. Similarly, if a single class is housed in temporary accommodation resulting in perceived problems with the pupils' learning in that class, this too is suitable for discussion even though it does not affect the whole school provided that the requisite minimum numbers of parents have brought the petition i.e. the parental "threshold" petition numbers needed to enable a meeting to take place to discuss either of these scenarios will not change, even though only a part of the school may be affected.
- 1.11 Should the governor(s) who have been delegated the task of considering parents' requests for a meeting turn down a request on the basis that the purpose of the meeting is not to discuss matters related to the school, then parents who disagree with that decision can use the school's complaints procedure to effectively appeal against this decision. This means that the governing body as a whole would need to consider the matter as part of the complaints procedure; if parents are not satisfied with the outcome, their concerns can then be raised with the appropriate local authority.
- 1.12 Finally, a meeting does not necessarily have to be for "negative" reasons: for example, parents may be pleased with a school's newly-adopted

reading initiative, and may wish to call a meeting to extend the principles of that initiative to the teaching of mathematics.

# III. There will be no more than three meetings held in the school year in which the petition is received

- 1.13 Section 94(6) of the Act provides that, if a meeting under section 94 is held, there will be no more than three such meetings in that school year.
- 1.14 In education law<sup>1</sup> a school year is the period beginning with the first school term to start after July in one calendar year and ending with the start of the first term to begin after the following July. Therefore, for most schools the school year is likely to run between the beginning of September of one year until the beginning of September in the following year.
- 1.15 While the Act is clear that, within a school year, there cannot be more than 3 meetings convened by parents using their petitioning powers, this does not preclude further meetings being held during a school year at the request of either the governing body or a group of parents. However, such meetings are entirely at the discretion of the governing body.
- 1.16 All meetings which are held at the discretion of the governing body are not conditional upon the statutory requirements in section 94 of the Act being satisfied. This is because such meetings are not petitioned by parents using the powers contained in the Act. For example, a governing body may wish to continue to organise an annual parents' meeting if such meetings have been well supported by parents in the past. If a governing body does decide to continue with annual parents' meetings, then these meetings are not conditional upon the statutory requirements in the Act being satisfied and will not count towards the number of meetings that parents can request.

# IV. There must be sufficient school days left in the school year to allow a meeting to be held before the end of a 25 day period

- 1.17 Section 94(7) & (8) of the Act provide that a meeting can only be called if there are sufficient school days left in the school year to allow a meeting to be held before the end of a 25 day period. Therefore if a school is due to finish for the summer holidays on 15th July and parents submit a request for a meeting on 5th July, it is not possible to meet this criterion as there will be less than 25 school days left before the end of the school year.
- 1.18 Given the meaning of "school day" for the purposes of this guidance (as explained at paragraph xvii of the Introduction section) weekends, bank/public holidays, school holidays and INSET days do not count towards the 25-day period.
- 1.19 Section 94(9) of the Act provides that, usually, the 25 day period will start the day after the petition is received. Only school days are to count towards

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Education Act 1996 section 579(1)

the 25 days. (Please see paragraphs 2.14 and 2.15 of Section 2 of this guidance on when a petition is deemed to have been received).

- 1.20 Where parents request a meeting (Meeting A) the governing body must arrange for meeting A to be held within a period of 25 days following the request from parents. However section 94(10) provides that if parents request a second meeting (Meeting B) within the 25 day period following their request for Meeting A, the 25 days within which the governing body must arrange for Meeting B to be held will not commence until the day after Meeting A has been held. As mentioned in paragraph 1.17, there must be a 25 day period remaining in the school year to allow the second meeting (Meeting B) to be held.
- 1. 21 For example, if parents petition a meeting regarding perceived staff shortages and the petition is received by the governing body on the 9<sup>th</sup> January, the 25 day period will start on the 10<sup>th</sup> January. However, if parents have already petitioned for an earlier meeting regarding school session times and that petition was received on the 5<sup>th</sup> January with the related meeting taking place on the 24<sup>th</sup> January, then the 25 day period for the meeting on perceived staff shortages to be held will not start until the 25<sup>th</sup> January. This example assumes the days mentioned in this example are all 'school days'.

# 2. The petitioning process

2.1 This section provides practical guidance on how parents may go about petitioning a meeting using section 94 of the Act, and the matters which governing bodies are expected to take into account when satisfying themselves that the parents of the required number of registered pupils have signed the petition. It also gives guidance on how a governing body is to receive a petition, and when a petition is deemed as having been received.

## Bringing a petition under section 94 of the Act

- 2.2 The Act does not prescribe how a petition is to be formulated, the medium to be used (e.g. electronic or paper format), or the methods by which signatures may be collected.
- 2.3 As far as the gathering of support and actual collection of signatures is concerned, parents are free to choose how they wish to go about this. For example, primary school parents may simply choose to speak with other parents at the school gate and ask them to physically sign a paper petition, while secondary school parents may prefer to email other parents and/or set up an electronic petition which is hosted by an online website. Parents will wish to ensure that they respect the views of other parents who do not wish to sign the petition.
- 2.4 In order to ensure that the governing body can satisfy itself that a meeting is being petitioned under section 94 to discuss a matter relating to the school, it is expected that the petition will:
  - contain a statement that parents are using their right to request a meeting with the governing body (section 94 of the Act need not be specifically mentioned);
  - give a brief synopsis of the matter(s) to be discussed and the reason(s) for calling the meeting; and
  - where possible, indicate what number the meeting is in that school year. As only 3 meetings may be held in a school year, it may be useful for parents to assess whether they wish to use an opportunity to hold a meeting on the matter which is to be discussed.
- 2.5 It is advisable for the statement, the synopsis of the matter(s) to be discussed and the number of the meeting to appear in a prominent format at the top of the petition, with the parents' signatures appearing below. This will enable parents to easily identify that their right to petition a meeting with the governing body is being used, as well as the reasons for calling the meeting, before they decide to sign the petition. Also, it will help to remove any possible concerns that parents may not have been clear on why the meeting was being called, or that the reasons for the meeting have been added after the parents' signatures have been collected.

- 2.6 Parents will wish to ensure that the synopsis of the matters to be discussed on the petition are clearly related to the school; as well as not being a matter which can be used to call a meeting, circulation of a petition raising a grievance against individual member(s) of staff, member(s) of the governing body or pupil(s) may have the potential to be viewed as libellous.
- 2.7 The petition may be collected and presented entirely on paper, entirely in electronic format, or a combination of both (provided that both the paper and electronic formats display the information set out at paragraph 2.4 above).
- 2.8 A petition is collected and presented in electronic format if it is collected and presented by electronic means (for example, collected via a website or on a word document which is circulated for parents to complete electronically and then forwarded as an attachment to an e-mail). It is possible for a petition to be collected in hard copy, but sent electronically by fax. A petition also may be collected in an electronic format (e.g. on computer disc), but presented in a non-electronic form (e.g. by posting or hand delivering the computer disc).
- 2.9 The Act simply requires that the petition contains the signatures of the parents of the required number of registered pupils. As the threshold number of parents required to submit a petition is related to the numbers of registered pupils, it is expected that the name and class of the registered pupil who is the child (or children) of each signatory should be included. In the case of a petition which is in electronic form, as well as typing in their name as a "signature" and providing details of their child 's or children's name and class, parents should also include a contact email address which corresponds with the email address which they have previously given to the school. The Welsh Government is of the view that it is reasonable to require these additional pieces of information in order to ensure the veracity of each parental signature. In this way the governing body may satisfy itself that there has been no duplication of signatures and that the requisite number of signatures has been collected.

# Receipt of a petition

- 2.10 Section 94(1) of the Act provides that the governing body of a maintained school must hold a meeting if:
  - it receives a petition from the parents of registered pupils at that school requesting a meeting; and
  - the governing body is content that the statutory requirements discussed in Section 1 of this guidance are satisfied.
- 2.11 Therefore, the receipt of a petition by a governing body is one of the requirements which must be satisfied before a meeting can be convened at the request of parents under these new provisions.

#### Who may receive the petition?

2.12 As the Act is clear that the petition must be received by the governing body rather than by individual school governors, governing bodies are expected to view the receipt of a petition by either the clerk to the governing body or the chair of the governing body as sufficient for the requirement for receipt to have been satisfied. It is not necessary for copies of the petition to be sent to all of the governors. However, in the case of a petition being sent by electronic means it is possible that the chair or the clerk does not have a specific email address. If this is the case, then it is acceptable for the petition to be sent electronically "care of" the school's head teacher to the head's email address. Similarly, it is possible that the address of the chair or the clerk is not easily accessible, in which case it is acceptable for a petition (for example, a paper petition or a disc) to be delivered or sent to the governing body, clerk or chair "care of" the head teacher to the school's address.

2.13 In the case of a "paper" petition, the petition which is sent should be the original<sup>2</sup>, not a copy. Sending the original will also help the governing body to satisfy itself that the signatures which have been collected are genuine. Once received, a fax of a petition may be viewed as the original, unless the governing body have reason to doubt the veracity of the faxed petition. If this is the case, then the governing body may request sight of the corresponding paper copy, which should be produced within 48 hours of that request.

#### When is a petition deemed to have been received?

2.14 A petition (whether in electronic format or in "hard" form) is deemed to have been received and the 25 day period commences:

- in the case of a petition delivered by electronic means (for example, via a website, or by e-mail or fax), on the same day on which it is sent successfully, provided it is sent before 4pm on a school day. If the petition is not sent on a school day, or is sent after 4pm on a school day, it is deemed to have been received on the next school day. It is recommended that, where possible, proof of successful electronic transmission is retained (e.g. proof of a successful fax transmission or the electronic record of the sending of an email);
- in the case of a petition (for example, a paper petition or a computer disc) delivered in person by a parent of a registered pupil at the school or by a courier, on the same day on which delivery takes place provided that delivery is effected before 4 pm on a school day. If delivery in person does not take place on a school day, or takes place after 4pm on a school day, then the petition is deemed to have been received on the next school day. Should proof of delivery be required, then the parent who delivered the petition may be

<sup>2</sup> Please see section 94(1) of the Act, which speaks of a governing body receiving "a petition", not a copy of a petition.

11

requested to give information to the governing body about the time, date and circumstances of the delivery, or to sign a statutory declaration (prepared at the expense of the governing body) attesting to this information. If a courier is used, it is recommended that proof of delivery is obtained by the person commissioning the courier's services;

- in the case of a petition delivered by post using Royal Mail, on the second school day following the posting of the petition by first class post, or the fourth school day following the posting of the petition by second class post. It is recommended that a certificate of posting it obtained at the time of posting in order to prove when and how the petition was posted, and that the school records the date it was delivered. If there is sound evidence that a normal Royal Mail service is not operating (for example, due to a Royal Mail strike or extreme bad weather), then governing bodies and parents are expected to take a common sense approach in calculating when a petition is deemed to have been received. This will mean allowing for the number of school days which reasonably may be said to have been lost due to the disruption of the Royal Mail postal service.
- 2.15 In the case of a petition delivered partly electronically and partly in person or by post, the petition will not be viewed as having been received until both parts of the petition are deemed to be received under the guidance in paragraph 2.14. For example, if a petition is delivered partly by fax and partly on hard disc by second class post, the petition will not be deemed to have been received and the 25 day period within which a meeting must be arranged will not commence until both the part delivered by fax is sent successfully **and** the fourth school day following the posting of the part of the petition in hard disc is reached.
- 2.16 A flow chart illustrating the petitioning process is attached at Annex A. This is designed primarily to be of help to parents, but school governors may also find it of use.

# 3. Notice and conduct of meetings

3.1 This section provides guidance to governing bodies on how to give notice of the meeting to all parents of registered pupils at the school, the head teacher and any other persons whom the governing body may wish to invite. It also deals with the meeting itself, and how that meeting is to be conducted by the governing body.

## Notice of a meeting to be given by a governing body

3.2 It is a requirement of section 94(12) of the Act that the governing body notifies the parents of all registered pupils at the school of the date of the meeting and the matter(s) to be discussed. It also stipulates that the notice must be in writing, and is to be given as soon as is reasonable after the governing body have received a petition which requires a meeting to be held. (Section 1 of this guidance discusses the statutory requirements which must be satisfied before a meeting can be called under section 94).

#### How is notice of a meeting to be given?

- 3.3 It is expected that a written notice giving details of the date, venue and time of the meeting and the matter(s) to be discussed will be placed on all notice boards within the school, and on a convenient place (e.g. a gate post) beside all places of exit from school grounds. In addition, a written letter for parents of all registered pupils at the school containing this same information will be sent home with each registered pupil or delivered electronically, if that is the agreed form of contact with the parents.
- 3.4 The school website (where one exists) must be updated to show details of the date, venue and time of the meeting and matter(s) to be discussed. It is expected that the link to these details will be displayed on the homepage in a prominent position.
- 3.5 Section 94(11) provides that a meeting petitioned under the Act is to be open to the head teacher and other persons invited by the governing body, as well as the parents of all registered pupils at a school. Therefore, it is expected that the head teacher and all persons whom the governing body wish to invite to the meeting either will be notified by first class post or by electronic means (e.g. email or fax) of the date, venue and time of the meeting and matter(s) to be discussed.
- 3.6 No charge can be made for the provision of information to any person relating to the date, venue and time of the meeting or the matter(s) to be discussed, whether provided as a result of these guidelines or otherwise.

#### Period of Notice

3.7 Section 94(12) of the Act provides that notice in writing of the date of the meeting and the matters under discussion must be given as soon as is reasonable after the governing body has received a petition. The Welsh Government expects that, under normal circumstances, it should take no more than 3 or 4 school days for a governing body to satisfy itself that the

signatures on a petition are genuine, that the statutory requirements discussed in Section 1 of this guidance have been satisfied and that a meeting must be convened. 3.8 It is acknowledged that section 94 requires that a meeting must be held before the end of a 25 day period, whether that period runs from the school day after the petition is received, or the school day after a meeting on another section 94 petition has been held (please see paragraphs 1.17 to 1.21 of Section 1 for further details). As it should take no more than 3 to 4 days for a governing body to satisfy itself that a meeting must be convened, governing bodies are encouraged to give around 10 clear days notice of the meeting to all parties, starting on the day after all of the notice requirements set out in paragraphs 3.3 to 3.5 have been complied with.

- 3.9 If head teachers and other persons whom the governing body wishes to invite are notified of the meeting by first class post rather than by electronic means, then the letters containing notice of the meeting will be deemed to arrive on the second school day after the date of posting. As a result, the suggested 10 day period of notice would not start until the school day after the letters are deemed to have been received. For example, if letters are sent out by first class post on a Monday, the letters will be deemed to have been received on the Wednesday of the same week, and the 10 day notice period will start on the Thursday (provided that all days are school days).
- 3.10 The Welsh Government accepts that there may be rare circumstances where it is not possible for the governing body to give 10 clear school days' notice of a meeting. For example, very occasionally the governing body may need more than 3 to 4 days to satisfy itself that the statutory requirements discussed in Section 1 of this guidance have been fulfilled, perhaps because there is reason to believe that some of the signatures on a petition are duplicates. This extra time needed to allow the governing body to check with parents that the signatures are not duplicates may impact on the governing body's ability to give 10 clear school days' notice of the meeting, while still complying with the statutory requirement that a meeting must be held before the end of the 25-day period.
- 3.11 It is always the case that the 25 day period provided in section 94 of the Act must be complied with. Should there be good reason why the 10 clear school days' notice cannot be given if the 25 day period is to be satisfied, then a shorter notice period may be acceptable. However, if a shorter notice period is given, the governing body must have sufficiently convincing justification for their actions. In addition, the governing body must be prepared to explain the reasons for their actions to parents. It is also possible that the governing body will be called upon to justify their reasons for having a shorter notice period, should their actions be subject to legal challenge. It is good practice to ensure any such reasons are appropriately evidenced.

## Conduct of a meeting

- 3.12 Section 94 of the Act is silent on the actual conduct of meetings. As with other meetings of the governing body which take place throughout the year, the governing body will be able to provide its own procedures for meetings requested by parents. It is expected that the governing body will find it useful to draw up a written procedure for the way in which such meetings are to be conducted.
- 3.13 This 'procedure' should not conflict with the contents of this guidance unless the governing body has sound justification for their actions. As with any other departure from this guidance, it is good practice to ensure any reasons for such a departure are appropriately evidenced.
- 3.14 As a starting point, it is suggested that the procedure addresses such issues as:
  - who will chair the meeting;
  - the required quorum of meetings (of both parents and governors). It is expected that the quorum for parents should be a proportion of the number of parents who have signed the petition;
  - who will take notes at the meeting (ideally this would be the clerk to the governing body, but this may not always be possible);
  - how parents will speak at the meeting and any voting requirements.
     (It is expected that parents' representatives will always be allowed to speak at the meeting);
  - the information which is to be circulated to all governors before the
    meeting. This is mainly due to the fact that a petition needs only be
    sent to the governing body, not individually to every governor
    (please see paragraph 2.12 of this guidance). Therefore, it is
    important that all members of the governing body are fully
    appraised of the petitioning parents' concerns, and are given
    copies of the petition well in advance of the meeting.; and
  - the steps which will be taken following a meeting should a majority of parents be in support of taking forward any of the matters which have been discussed, and the governing body resolves to take those matters forward. This could include writing to all parents (not just those who attended the meeting), discussing matters with the head teacher or holding a further meeting (If the governing body resolves to hold a further meeting, this will not require a second petition). The governing body may also write to parents about the outcome of the meeting even if a majority of parents are not in support of taking matters forward, or the governing body does not resolve to progress matters.

- 3.15 While section 94 provides that parents may petition a meeting to discuss a matter relating to the school, it is suggested that the governing body may add to the matter(s) to be discussed at the meeting, provided that such "added" matters relate directly to the matter(s) on which the petition is based. The governing body must not add matters to the meeting's agenda which are unrelated. For example, parents may bring a petition regarding issues arising from perceived inadequacy of lunch time meal provision. The governing body could add a matter to the meeting's agenda to discuss whether vending machines stocked with "unhealthy" snacks should be removed from the school premises and whether the school should become a 'healthy eating school'. The governing body should not add a matter on changing the timings of the school day.
- 3.16 However, should a governing body wish to add to the meeting's agenda in this way, the "added" matter(s) to be discussed must be included in all letters containing notice of the meeting which are issued to parents, the head teacher and others, as well as on all notices which are placed on school notice boards, school site exits and on the school website (please see paragraphs 3.3 to 3.5 of section 3 of this guidance on how notice of a section 94 meeting is to be given). In addition, the governing body should be identified as the author of the "added" matters in all letters and notices.
- 3.17 A meeting petitioned using section 94 powers may be viewed as replacing the annual parents' meeting. Therefore, it is not appropriate for the governing body to delegate the function of holding the meeting.

# 4. Informing parents about their rights to petition a meeting using section 94

4.1 This section provides guidance to governing bodies on how to ensure that parents are informed about their rights to petition a meeting using the powers in section 94 of the Act.

## Information about section 94 of the Act to be given to parents

- 4.2 Given that section 94 may be viewed as replacing the requirement to hold annual parents' meetings, it is expected that school governing bodies will ensure that parents are made aware of their rights to petition a meeting using this section.
- 4.3 It is expected that governing bodies will inform the parents of all pupils registered with the school of their rights to petition a meeting using the powers provided by section 94. This may be done by way of paper letters being distributed to pupils to give to their parents. Alternatively, such letters could also be in electronic form if the school knows of an electronic mail address for individual parents, and is aware that such parents are content for the school to communicate with them electronically. A sample letter to parents to inform them of their rights to call a meeting is attached at Annex B, and should be distributed to parents by the end of October of each school year.
- 4.4 As well as informing parents of their rights to call a parents' meeting it is suggested that such letters also contain:
  - a brief description of the 4 statutory conditions which must be satisfied before a school governing body is obliged to call a meeting. These statutory requirements are discussed in detail in section 1 of this guidance;
  - a physical and electronic address to which parents' may send petitions; and
  - details of the electronic link to this guidance on the Welsh Government's website.
- 4.5 This expectation that parents are informed annually of their rights to call a meeting under section 94 is in addition to any other statutory requirements which may require publication of these rights.
- 4.6 It is expected that governing bodies will to continue to communicate and engage with parents over the school year. Informing parents of their rights to petition a meeting should not hinder or replace the established channels of communication between parents and their governing body; parental engagement in the running of their children's school is to be actively encouraged.

# Annex A: A guide to the petitioning process

Is the reason for requesting a meeting with the governing body for the purpose of discussing matters related to the school? No Yes Consider the number of registered pupils whose parents must sign the petition. Meeting cannot be held If the school roll numbers are less than 300, then the parents of at least 10% of registered pupils must sign the petition. If the school roll numbers are more than 300, then the parents of at least 30 registered pupils must sign the petition. By the time the meeting is due to be held, will there have been 3 other such meetings held during the school year. Yes No By the time that the petition is forwarded to the governing body and deemed to have been received, will there be at least 25 school days left in the school year (or if another meeting is to be held in the meantime, at least 25 school days following that meeting)? Meeting cannot be held Yes Meeting cannot be held Ensure that the petition clearly states at the top: That parents are using their right to request a meeting with the governing body; The reason(s) for requesting the meeting and the matter(s) to be discussed; and Where possible, whether this meeting will be the first, second or third meeting during the year which has been called by parents using their right to request a meeting (this piece of information is not mandatory). Circulate the petition for signature In the case of a paper petition, have the required number of parents of registered pupils signed the petition and given details of their child's or children's name(s) and class(es)? In the case of an electronic petition, as well as the required number of parents needing to type their name as a 'signature' and provide details of their child's or children's name(s) and class(es), a contact e-mail address which corresponds with the e-mail address held by the school should also be provided. Forward the petition to the clerk or chair of governors at the physical or electronic address for service which is given to parents in the letter informing them of their right to request a meeting

(Annex B)

# Annex B: Your right to request a meeting with the school's governing body

The Schools Standards and Organisation (Wales) Act 2013 (The Act) removed the requirement for school governing bodies to hold an annual meeting with parents. Instead, new arrangements were introduced to enable parents to request up to 3 meetings in any school year with a governing body, on matters which are of concern to them.

If parents wish to use their rights under the Act to hold a meeting, 4 conditions will need to be satisfied:

#### 1. Parents will need to raise a petition in support of holding a meeting.

The parents of at least <sup>3</sup>10% of the school's registered pupils/ 30 registered pupils will need to sign the petition. If it is a paper petition, then a written signature must be given as well as the name and class of each child who is a registered pupil at the school. If the petition is in electronic format, the 'signature' required is the typed name of the parent plus the name and class of each child who is a registered pupil at the school and the email address of each parent who 'signs' the electronic petition.

<sup>4</sup>There were [insert number of registered pupils] children registered as pupils with this school at the beginning of this academic year. Exact roll numbers at any time during the year may be obtained from the school office.

# 2. The meeting must be called to discuss matters which affect the school

The meeting cannot be called to discuss such matters as the progress of individual pupils, or to make a compliant against a member of the school's staff or governing body.

The petition should contain brief details of the matter(s) to be discussed, and the reasons for calling the meeting. This information should be clearly displayed at the top of the petition, with parents' signatures appearing below.

#### 3. A maximum of 3 meetings can be held during the school year

Delete as appropriate according to the size of school. Schools which have or are likely to have less than 300 pupils during the school year should choose the "10%" option. Larger schools should choose the "30" option. Where schools are approximately 300 pupils in size, then "10% of the school's registered pupils or 30 registered pupils, whichever is the lower, " should be used.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> This paragraph should be included and completed only in the case of schools likely to have less than or approximately 300 registered pupils during the school year. Larger schools should delete this paragraph.

The law allows parents to use their rights to request up to 3 meetings with a school governing body during the school year.

### 4. There must be at least 25 school days left in the school year

The law makes it a condition that at least 25 school days are left in the school year when the petition is received so that the meeting can be held.

A "school day" means a day when the school is open to pupils: it does not include weekends, public holidays, school holidays or INSET days.

The address for service of a petition requesting a meeting with this school's governing body is:

5

Further advice on how parents may to go about requesting a meeting with a governing body is available on the Welsh Government's website at:

 $\underline{\text{http://wales.gov.uk/topics/educationandskills/publications/guidance/parents-meetings-statutory-guidance/?lang=en}$ 

Signature

Date

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Insert a physical and electronic address for service.